FAHP News, May 12, 2014

A Look Back in Time, May of 1941: This story may indicate my egotistical memory is intact but also will elicit thoughts of "Who Cares?" I was 17, the days of the week fell as they do in 2014, and I was in the last month of my high school years at Wilmington Friends School. By a fluke, I was president of the senior class. Our class had an equal number of boys and girls; all the boys voted for me, and all the girls voted for my opponent, Eleanore Rheuby. When the votes were counted, we were tied, and she graciously said she would be secretary. After all, class secretaries in those days were always girls. I also had my priorities confused: trapshooting with my father was more important than end-of-school activities, although I wanted to go to college at M.I.T. and was told I would be accepted only if my marks were in the top quarter of the class. (I ended up with two A's and two B's that barely made it, but I should have had a C in French.)

The Delaware State Trapshooting championships were held at the Wilmington Trapshooting Association (WTA) on Basin Road near New Castle. The singles championship was on Friday, May 16, which meant I had to miss school to compete, not at all proper according to Friends School's principal, Wilmot R. Jones. On a cool Tuesday, May 6, I was the only one to break 50 straight in the Penn-Del Twilight League shoot at Brinton Lake, and old-timers hinted that I had a chance to win the state championship. The next Tuesday, in a similar "shoot" at West Chester, my score was 41, very poor indeed. Practice day for the state shoot was Thursday, May 15, so I hurried to WTA after school to practice. My father and I shot 100 targets, 75 16-yard and 25 handicap from 25 yards. I broke 98 and was rarin' to go. After dinner that evening, I went up the hill on Benge Road where Ned Touhey invited mill men from Yorklyn to shoot over his single trap, just for fun, and their scores usually ranged from 10 to 18 out of 25. I broke 25. Nothing to it.

In the 200-target championship race on Friday, it was a lot different under pressure. Unlike my usual habit of getting better the further I went, I started strong by breaking the first 50 straight, then had a 23 and a 24 to finish the first 100 with 97. Everett Read, a Delaware River and Bay Pilot from Lewes, was new to shooting, and he broke his first 75, then a 22, also to total 97 in the first 100. In the second 100, I broke a mediocre 95, without a 25 straight. Read also broke 95, so we were tied with 192. It's quite surprising that there were no higher scores, as it usually took more than that to become champion (in 1940, Izzy Keil had won with 195). I know Everett and I approached the shoot-off with great trepidation. He went first and missed his third target, and I missed right after him. My opponent also missed his fourth; this time, I did better. Both of us settled down and broke the remainder of the 25, so with 24 vs. 23, I became the youngest shooter ever to win this event. Everett Read and I became fast friends, and immediately after World War II, we traded back and forth in winning the event (I won in '47 and '49; he won in '48 and '50). In 1955, he died of a heart attack at the age of 47.

On Saturday, May 17, the doubles and handicap championships were decided. I won the doubles decisively with 96, with Leonard Lynam coming in second with 84. I shot poorly in the handicap with 84 from 23 yards, but it was enough to win the All-'Round Championship with 372 out of 400. That day, my father drove his 1913 Stanley Model 76 to the shoot, and between shooting events, accompanied by Harry T. Bullock, father of FAHP member Tom Bullock, we drove into New Castle for the very first "Day in Old New Castle." On Saturday, May 17, 2014, this car is expected to be at this same event 73 years later to the day.

Work Report: On Tuesday, May 6, 14 volunteers (including several in the afternoon) were on hand, as follows: Dennis Dragon, Tim Nolan, Jeff Pollock, Dave Leon, Bill Schwoebel, Steve Bryce, Ed Paschall, Jerry Novak, Dan Citron, Ken Ricketts, Ted Kamen, Richard Bernard, Gary Green, and Tom Marshall (in charge). The 1914 Model T Ford touring, a donation from Gloria Riggleman, arrived in our trailer and was started without a problem. We are delighted to have this car, which will be written up elsewhere.

The batteries were checked on the Rauch & Lang, and it was made ready for its trip to Easton, Maryland, on Saturday, May 10. The walls on the northeast end of the garage were cleaned, and the uneven concrete floor was ground down for repainting. Sturdy cardboard boxes are requested for temporary storage of parts from the "bins," which will eventually occupy this area. The brass was polished on our newly acquired Model T.

It was attempted to fire up the Model 740, but leaks around the pilot and burner forks still need to be addressed. A new brass screw was made and installed in the windshield of our Model 76 (the original had been missing for some time). The railroad switch behind the museum building was straightened and rebuilt, and a crew of four spent several hours in leveling, tamping, and further gauging the track for operations on May 10. The electric trains were cleaned and made ready for our visitors on National Train Day.

On Thursday, May 8, 17 volunteers answered the call, viz: Bill Schwoebel (in charge), Tom Marshall, Steve Bryce, Dave Leon, Jerry Novak, Tim Ward, Bob Stransky, Paul Kratunis, Ted Kamen, Kelly Williams, Gary Green, Brent McDougall, Eugene Maute, Gerhard Maute, Bob Jordan, Tim Nolan, and Jerry Koss. On the Model 740, the burner and burner ring were "mudded up," and it is believed all is ready to be fired up again. Knicks in the paint on our Model 740 and the newly acquired Model T were touched up.

On the Model 735, following its use at Old Dover Days on May 3, the carpet was reglued to its backing, the boiler check (with a stem) was replaced by one rebuilt by the late John Packard, the pilot leak was repaired, and the leak around the branch forks is believed to be corrected. The car was fired up and blown down, but it was too dark for a road test. It was cleaned from its use on 5/3.

An attempt was made to fire up the Model 607 for the first time this spring; the pilot was very good, but a persistent leak at the front of the burner prevented a successful event. It will be checked again soon in an attempt to have this car ready for the 35-mile round-trip to Linvilla Orchards on May 18. More work was done on the Auburn Valley Railroad in preparation for Saturday's runs. Spare ballast stone was sifted and spread where needed between the ties. A heavier pivot screw was installed in the rebuilt switch behind the museum, and the right-of-way was thoroughly cleared again. Patching and priming on garage walls in the area to be painted was continued. The museum was cleaned and "prepped" for Train Day on Saturday, 5/10.

Batteries were checked again, and the Rauch & Lang electric was loaded in our large trailer for its Saturday trip to Easton, Maryland, to be accompanied by Jerry Novak and Steve Bryce.

It is with sadness that we report the death of Nancy Bourdon, wife of Don Bourdon, on Friday, May 9. Nancy had fought a valiant battle with cancer since it was diagnosed last summer. We extend our sincere sympathy to Don and to Nancy's family. She and Kathryn May rode thousands of miles together in the back seat of Don's Stanley, when the Mays and the Bourdons participated in several Red Rock Tours in the West during the past 10 years.